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MINUTES

Montevallo City Council Work Session
August 12, 2019
5:30 p.m. at City Hall

Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Tiffany Bunt, Council Member Willie Goldsmith, 
Council Member Jason Peterson, and Council Member Rusty Nix were in attendance.  
Council Member Arthur Herbert was absent (arrived at 6:40 p.m.).

Mayor Cost called the Work Session to order at 5:31 p.m.

Lindsay Puckett with the Greater Birmingham Regional Planning Commission discussed 
her organization’s proposal with the Council to help create a new Comprehensive Plan for 
the city. The cost would be just under $25,000 and they could start this fall. The goal would 
be to complete the public information gathering portion of the process before the 
municipal election season gets underway in 2020.

Christie Hester with Shelby County Development Services informed the Council that they 
would love to help us with our Comp Plan, as well. However, their resources are currently 
spread extremely thin. At this point, they could not even guess when they may be able to fit 
us in their schedule. In fact, they do not have the resources at this point to update their own
Comp Plan. That being said, Ms. Hester said they work with RPC all the time and that they 
would be happy to assist RPC in any way they can to help complete our plan. In fact, they 
would be involved in the process anyway because they are our planners.   

Council Member Nix asked about their cost. Ms. Hester said there wouldn’t be any cost. 
However, they couldn’t say when they could get started. They may be able to help with an 
update of our existing plan, not a rewrite. 

Police Chief Jeremy Littleton presented the following:



2



3



4

Officer Mike Wilder reminded the Council there will be a hearing on 110 Samford Street 
during the regular meeting. 
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Chief Bill Reid said the Fire Department is looking at the possibility of replacing its ATV. It 
is too far gone to be repaired. He also noted 5 of their volunteers have completed 32 out of 
48 hours of leadership training. He suggested everyone stay inside and hydrated during 
this hot weather. 

Shane Baugh, Director of Parks & Recreation, said youth football starts Saturday. There is a 
new trail map posted at Shoal Creek Park. Now hikers can see where they are going and 
how long the trail is.  

Mayor Cost thanked Eric Womack at Shelby County for creating the map for us.

Dwight Dellinger reported that the number of rounds played at the Golf Course continues 
to improve. The course is really looking good. They have several tournaments scheduled 
for September and October. 

Council Member Nix reminded everyone the Planning Commission meeting has been 
rescheduled for September 12 at 6:00 p.m. at City Hall. 

Montevallo City Council Meeting
August 12, 2019
6:00 p.m. at City Hall

Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Tiffany Bunt, Council Member Willie Goldsmith, 
Council Member Jason Peterson, and Council Member Rusty Nix were in attendance.  
Council Member Arthur Herbert arrived at 6:40 p.m.

Pledge of Allegiance

PUBLIC HEARING:

Mayor Cost opened the first Public Hearing at 6:00 p.m.

Sharman Brooks with Shelby County Development Services presented a proposed 
amendment to the special district to allow for three additional apartment buildings and 
allow for ten units per building to be known as SD19-001 Shoal Creek Apartments near the 
intersection of Overland Road and Comanche Street.

Wade Lowery with Engineering Design Services represented the Hardys and discussed 
their plans. He stressed that once this project is completed no other units will be able to be 
built on this site. 

Council Member Nix asked why they couldn’t build larger units instead of more units per 
building.  
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Mr. Lowery explained that two of the units will be single room apartments. As such, the 
total numbers of bedrooms will be the same. This is due to increased market demand for 
one bedroom units. 

Hearing no others speaking in favor of the amendment, Mayor Cost asked for anyone 
opposed to the proposal to speak. 

Patricia Honeycutt addressed her opposition to the proposal. She said she represents a 
group of neighbors opposed to the project. She asked the Council to refrain from voting on 
the proposal until after a traffic study is done. 

Bobby Pierson asked if the apartments will be rented to low income residents. Mr. Hardy, 
one of the developers, explained the apartments would not be geared toward low income 
residents. He pointed out the footprint of the 10 unit buildings will not be any larger than 
the existing buildings.   

Tim Ray asked the following letter be entered into the record:
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He also noted you can get in or out of that neighborhood without passing apartments.
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Sonja Swords also expressed her opposition. She said she understands the need for 
apartments in a college town. However, she feels this is the wrong location for more 
apartments.

Steve Gilbert spoke as a resident of that neighborhood. He said his concern is the increased 
in density in that area.

Ms. Brooks pointed out the density is proposed at 7.7 units per acre, which is less than 
what is allowed.  

Wade Lowry pointed out the number of beds is the same as it would be if the units had 8 
two bedroom units. 

Mr. Gilbert said he is concerned with the extra 300 trips per day that development would 
add to their streets. 

Ms. Brooks pointed out the next phase of the application would require a traffic study. 

Mr. Gilbert noted they already have traffic and speeding issues along Comanche Street. 

Joyce Sherrer noted the existing apartments in that area already create safety problems for 
neighboring residents – this will only make things worse. More traffic, more accidents, etc. 
She said studies need to be done. That neighborhood is not large enough to absorb any 
more development. 

Joan Pickett expressed her concerns, as well, especially regarding drainage issues.

Sharon Ray asked about the two proposed developments and if the Police Departments of 
Fire Departments had and any concerns.

Ms. Brooks explained that the Fire Department provides input on all proposed site plans, so
they will have their concerns addressed at that stage.  Police is not part of that review.  

Cliff Green asked about the development’s impact on the sewer system.

The City Clerk said he was informed by the Water & Sewer Board Manager, Michael 
Harman, that the sewer system has more than adequate capacity to handle these proposed 
developments.   

Council Member Nix, who serves on the Water & Sewer Board, said 6 years ago they spend 
$9 million to upgrade their system and it can easily service this development, as well as all 
of the new homes being built along Hwy 119. 

Council Member Peterson pointed out this request is related to the amendment to the 
zoning. The site plan approval comes after this. 
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The City Clerk reminded everyone that the recommendation of the Planning Commission 
was that this amendment be approved subject to a traffic study being required as part of 
the site plan process.

Jill Wicknick noted this development adds 30 more units to the area. The other proposed 
development would add another 46. She questioned the need for these additional units. 

Mayor Cost said she understands these concerns. However, these properties as they are 
currently zoned permit this use. Long-term, however, we need to reassess as a community 
what we want to become. That is why it is why we’ve asked the RPC to help us with our 
new Comp Plan. The developer in this case is not asking for a variance or a zoning change. 
Based on our old Comp Plan and Zoning from 2012, this property is zoned for the use he 
has proposed.   

Ms. Wicknick asked if there is a need for these units.

Mayor Cost explained that it is up to the developer to satisfy his or herself as to the need. 
That is not up to us to determine. 

Council Member Nix noted the old zoning allowed for closer to 12 units per acre to be 
developed on this site. The current zoning limits that to 8.6. The developer in this case is 
only asking for 7.7.  

Brad Williams said more apartments in the area will decrease property values and lead to 
an increase in crime. 

Mr. Hardy said he purchased this proper back in the early 1990s. At that time, it was zoned 
for apartments. At that time, he could build 10 units per acre. The density was already 
restricted by the city. He is trying to use his property as it is currently zoned. 

Jenny Wheeler expressed her opposition to the proposal and cautioned the Mayor and 
Council against voting for it. She said she and her neighbors will not support anyone in the 
next election who supports this. 

Kenny Dukes said he sits on the Planning Commission and that we have laws and 
ordinances we must follow. The property owner has a right to use their property as zoned. 
We can’t legally stop a property owner from using his property as it is legally zoned. If we 
did, we’d be taking money from him. 

The City Clerk said that is correct. Preventing a property owner from using his or her 
property as it is legally zoned would be considered a “taking,” and would most certainly 
end us up in court – where we would lose.   

Jessica Fields asked if the proper owner could build additional units to the rear.
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Mr. Lowery explained once again that no more of the property would be able to be 
developed after these units are built. 

(Council Member Herbert arrived at 6:40 p.m.)

Mr. Lowery stressed that the current R2-SD Zoning was approved in 2012 and their 

proposal conforms to the requirements of that zoning. 

There being no further comments. Mayor Cost closed the hearing at 6:41 p.m.

The Mayor then opened the hearing on 110 Samford Street at 6:41 p.m.

Mike Wilder presented the following:
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Mayor Cost asked if there was anyone there to speak for or against this recommendation.

Kenny Dukes asked what the purpose of this was.

The Mayor said it is to clean up the property.

Hearing no other comments, the Mayor closed the hearing at 6:43 p.m.

Meeting Call to Order – Mayor Cost called the meeting to order at 6:43 p.m.  She reminded
everyone that the Planning Commission meeting originally scheduled for Thursday evening
has been rescheduled for September 12th at 6:00 p.m. here at City Hall.

Approval and/or corrections of the minutes –7/22/19 – Council Member Peterson 
made a motion to approve the Minutes from July 22, 2019 as presented. Council Member 
Goldsmith seconded. Mayor Cost and Council Member Bunt ABSTAINED.  ALL OTHERS 
VOTED AYE . . . MOTION APPROVED.

Recognitions / Awards: NONE

Opportunities for citizens to speak to the Council:

Kenny Dukes said he has driven a school bus in Shelby County for 31 years. Shelby County 
received $5 million from the State to, among other things, add air-conditioning to buses. 
However, the County has decided not to get AC on the buses – despite the fact that his bus 
was 117 degrees the other day.  He said this is a safety issue for both the drivers and the 
students. He urged everyone to speak out and demand that our buses have AC. 

Jan McKinnon presented the following letter:
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Mayor Cost said we appreciate everything Centrala does for our city and will take care of 
this request. 

Kirk Hamby said he would handle it.
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Carol Evans with the US Census addressed the Council to remind everyone how important 
it is to participate in the upcoming Census. 

Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills:

Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)– Discussed 

earlier.

Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, 

Environmental Preservation Initiatives) – Discussed earlier.

Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & Recreation, Golf 

Course, Youth Athletics, Trails, Planning & Zoning, Annexations,) – Discussed earlier.

Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, 

Sister City Commission, Artwalk) – Discussed earlier.

The Mayor said there would be no MJCC report because they are still out of school. They 

have their first meeting in a few weeks, and their retreat is planned for September. 

Council Member Bunt presented the Library Report:
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Mr. Hamby interjected that the paving in Arden should start Wednesday of next week. He 

also mentioned that they are looking at purchasing a new ATV. He plans to use funds set 

aside for a new mower, plus another $1,500 or so from the Regions Capital Reserve to 

purchase the ATV. 

Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber, Historical 

Commission, Main Street) – Discussed earlier.

Council Member Peterson said they mentioned at MDCD the paving of Oak Street will take 
place once the Center for the Arts is finished. 
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Steve Gilbert, Director of the Chamber, reminded everyone the last Farmer’s Market will be 
next Monday. He also noted there are 5 new businesses slated to open in  Montevallo. Team
Lehman will host an Open House at their new Valley Street location on the 27th. Chamber 
luncheon is on the 21st.

Revenue Director Debby Raymond mentioned the opening of the new Wings restaurant at 
the Crossroads, as well as the new nutrition spot at Dr. Shunarrah’s property on Valley.
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Council Member Nix made a motion to approve payment of the bills. Council Member 
Goldsmith seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.

Consent Agenda:

Mayor Cost recommended the following items be placed on the Consent Agenda:

o Proclamation in Celebration of Brownye Gillespy’s 90th Birthday
o 2020 Census Complete Count Committee Proclamation
o Acknowledgment of Garbage Service Bids Received 7.12.9 from Republic and Waste 

Pro– Recommendation of City Clerk to Reject all Bids
o Receipt of Demolition Bids – Award to Lowest Responsible Bidder
o Request to declare as surplus and authorize disposition of a library table (000467) 

and fridge (000449) 
o Add Highland Street and College Drive to MDCD paving list

Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as detailed. 
Council Member Bunt seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 

Proclamation in Celebration of

Brownye Gillespy’s 90th Birthday

WHEREAS, our dear friend and neighbor Brownye Gillespy was born on 

August 3, 1929; and



20

WHEREAS, Brownye has been an active volunteer and leader in Montevallo 

for decades; and

WHEREAS, Brownye has been a member of Montevallo First United 

Methodist Church for 35 years; and

WHEREAS, Brownye has played many roles at the church through those 

years, including serving as a member of the United Methodist Women group

and the Love Circle; and 

WHEREAS, Brownye has held numerous leadership positions with the 

Montevallo Garden Club, including serving as president; and  

 WHEREAS, Brownye has been a long-standing member of our city’s Arbor 

& Beautification Board, volunteering for Arbor Day and helping plant 

countless trees throughout our community; and  

WHEREAS, Brownye is a member of the Montevallo Study Club, where she 

served in numerous leadership roles, including president; and 

WHEREAS, Brownye has volunteered with Meals On Wheels for 26 years; 

and

WHEREAS, Brownye has served as a polling official during local elections; 
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and 

WHEREAS, Brownye has volunteered with other organizations such as the 

American Village and the American Heart Association; 

NOW, THEREFORE, I, Hollie C. Cost, as Mayor of the City of Montevallo, 

Alabama, do hereby proclaim August 3, 2019 as Brownye Gillespy Day, and 

join with all of her friends and neighbors wishing her a Happy 90th 

Birthday.

_________________________________

Hollie C. Cost, Mayor 

2020 CENSUS COMPLETE COUNT COMMITTEE

WHEREAS the U.S. Census Bureau is required by the U.S. Constitution to conduct a count of 
the population and provides a historic opportunity to help shape the foundation of our society 
and play an active role in American democracy;

WHEREAS the City of Montevallo is committed to ensuring every resident is counted;

WHEREAS federal and state funding is allocated to communities, and decisions are made on 
matters of national and local importance based, in part, on census data and housing;

WHEREAS census data helps determine how many seats each state will have in the U.S. House 
of Representatives and is necessary for an accurate and fair redistricting of state legislative seats, 
county and city councils and voting districts;

WHEREAS the information collected by the census is confidential and protected by law;
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WHEREAS the City of Montevallo Complete Count Committee will work with the Census 
Bureau to strive for an accurate count;

WHEREAS the City of Montevallo Complete Count Committee will bring together a cross 
section of community members who will utilize their local knowledge and expertise to reach out 
to all persons of our community;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT PROCLAIMED that City of Montevallo establishes a 2020 
Census Complete Count Committee to increase awareness and understanding about the 2020 
Census and encourage people to participate in the 2020 Census. 

Adopted and approved by the City of Montevallo, Alabama this ____ day of _______, 
_________.

____________________________________

Hollie C. Cost, Mayor

ATTEST:

Herman Lehman, City Clerk
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New Business:

Amendment to the special district to allow for three additional apartment buildings and 

allow for ten units per building to be known as SD19-001 Shoal Creek Apartments near the 

intersection of Overland Road and Comanche Street.

Council Member Peterson made a motion to suspend the rules and leave the regular order 

of business to consider an amendment to the zoning ordinance. Council Member Bunt 

seconded.  Mayor Cost, Council Member Bunt, Council Member Goldsmith, Council Member 

Peterson, Council Member Nix and Council Member Herbert voted AYE. NONE OPPOSED. 

MOTION APPROVED.

Council Member Herbert asked for a recap of the proposal. Sharman Brooks explained the 

recommendation again. Mayor Cost noted there was significant opposition expressed by 

neighboring residents during the Public Hearing. The City Clerk read the following:
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ORDINANCE 08122019-300

AMENDMENT OF THE MONTEVALLO CODE – OVERLAND ROAD PROPERTIES – SD OF
THE ZONING ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF MONTEVALLO

WHEREAS, on February 14, 2012, the Montevallo City Council adopted Ordinance No. 06252012, 
the Zoning Regulations of the City of Montevallo; and,

WHEREAS, the purpose of this section is to establish a process that enables limited flexibility of 
plans within the Special District; 

WHEREAS, the Montevallo Planning Commission recommends that it is timely and appropriate to 
amend this section to allow for three additional apartment buildings and allow for 10 units per 
building to be known as SD19-001 Shoal Creek Apartments, subject to the subsequent approval of a 
site plan and traffic study;   

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the Montevallo City Council that the Overland Road 
Properties - SD of the Zoning Ordinance of the City of Montevallo be and the same hereby are 
amended to allow for three additional apartment buildings and allow for 10 units per building to be
known as SD19-001 Shoal Creek Apartments, subject to the subsequent approval of a site plan and 
traffic study. 

 ADOPTED AND APPROVED THIS THE 12th DAY OF AUGUST, 2019.

_______________________________________

Hollie C. Cost, Mayor

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Herman Lehman, City Clerk

Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve the ordinance as read. Council Member Bunt 

seconded.

Council Member Bunt pointed out the site plan will still need to come back before the Planning 

Commission and Council, and requires the developer to perform a traffic study.  
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Council Member Herbert said a traffic study will help answer many concerns.

Mayor Cost said she lives in this neighborhood too and understands everyone’s concerns. However, 

the developer is following our laws. She then called for the vote.    Mayor Cost, Council Member 

Bunt, Council Member Goldsmith, Council Member Peterson and Council Member Herbert 

voted AYE. Council Member Nix voted NAY . . .  MOTION APPROVED.

Council Member Nix made a motion to return to the regular order of business. Council 

Member Goldsmith seconded.  Mayor Cost, Council Member Bunt, Council Member 

Goldsmith, Council Member Peterson, Council Member Nix and Council Member Herbert 

voted AYE. NONE OPPOSED. MOTION APPROVED.

Approval of proposed plan for use of the Mahler House – Mayor Cost said the architect has 

been asked to attend the next meeting and present his recommendation at that time. 

Sustainability Committee Recommendation to Modify Garbage Pick-up Schedule  - V Adams

with Waste Pro explained the proposed schedule. She said it would mirror our leaf and 

limb schedule. Service would be Monday, Wednesday and Thursday, with recycling on 

Friday, if we decide to keep it. 

Council Member Nix said he thought this was a good plan.

Council Member Herbert agreed.

Council Member Peterson asked about the implementation schedule.  Ms. Adams said it 

would take at least a  month.

Council Member Herbert made a motion to approve the schedule change. Council Member 

Nix seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 

 Sustainability Committee & Finance Committee Recommendation to hire a Sustainability 

Coordinator –

Council Member Nix said he was happy to see the Job Description for the position included 

requiring them to provide “boots on the ground.” He said there is clearly a need to have 

someone at the Center. However, he expressed concern that regarding what we would do if 

things didn’t work out as planned. 

Council Member Herbert said he felt confident this position would help us save money and 

improve our ecological footprint. He made a motion to approve the position. Council 

Member Peterson seconded. Council Member Nix voted NAY. ALL OTHERS VOTED AYE . . . 

MOTION APPROVED.   
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Finance Committee recommendation to end curbside recycling service –

Council Member Peterson said Waste Pro recommends we end the service. If we keep it, it 

would cost us $4.92 per household.  Only 40% of our customers use the service, yet 100% 

would be expected to pay the added cost. Mayor Cost said the increase fee for curbside 

recycling will cost us an additional $100,000. She noted the trade-off is to focus our efforts 

on the Recycling Center.

Council Member Bunt asked if this would be a temporary halt.

Council Member Peterson explained that for no, it would be stopped. No one wants to do 

this, but we really have no choice.

Council Member Herbert agreed, but pointed out we still have the Recycling Center. If we 

kept curbside, costs would go up for all households.  

Council Member Nix made a motion to end curbside recycling as recommended. Council 

Member Goldsmith seconded. Council Member Bunt ABSTAINED. ALL OTHERS VOTED AYE

. . . MOTION APPROVED. 

Finance Committee recommendation to contract with ADP to provide payroll and HR 

services  -
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The City Clerk and Lisa Terrill, the Assistant Clerk, explained the request. Council Member 

Bunt expressed her desire to see Shelby County businesses hired to fill these roles. 

Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve the contract with ADP.  Council 

Member Herbert seconded. ALL AYES . . .MOTION APPROVED. 

Recommendation  to contract with IT in a Box to provide IT and website services –
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Once again, Council Member Bunt stressed the importance of hiring local vendors.
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Council Member Peterson said he recommended this firm. Our city lacks proper security 

and other necessary IT safeguards. 

Council Member Bunt said there are other local companies that can provide this same 

service. 

Council Member Nix said the League of Municipalities has endorsed this firm.

Council Member Peterson said the City of Vincent completed a yearlong trial with this firm. 

They did a great job for them. They know all of the unique requirements for cities that 

typical IT firms do not. Council Member Peterson then made a recommendation to approve 

the contract. Council Member Nix seconded. Council Member Bunt voted NAY. ALL OTHERS

VOTED AYE . . . MOTION APPROVED.

Recommendation  to contract with Garver to serve as City Engineer –

Matthew Burgess, an engineer with Garver, addressed the Council and answered their 
questions. 

Mayor Cost said we worked with Mr. Burgess when he was with our current engineering 
company and were extremely pleased with the service we received from him. 

Council Member Herbert made a motion to approve the contract with Garver. Council 
Member Bunt seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

Old Business:

Update on proposed contract with the Regional Planning Commission of Greater 

Birmingham – Lindsay Puckett with GBRPC and Sharman Brooks with SCDS

As discussed earlier, Mayor Cost said it time for us to update our Comp Plan. As we also 

discussed earlier, a Comp Plan is critical to the future land use and zoning for our city and 

we need to make sure we do it right. That is why she supports us contracting with GBRPC.

In response to a question from Council Member Nix, the City Clerk explained that funding 

for this project would come from the Regions Capital Reserve. 

Sharman Brooks reiterated that Shelby County will help with the process and assist the 

RPC in any way they can.  

Council Member Nix made ca motion to contract with GBRPC to update our Comprehensive

Plan. Council Member Bunt seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 
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Board Appointments:

Nomination of one member to the County Board of Equalization – Bobby Pierson 
volunteered to serve as a member of the Board of Equalization, if selected by the County.  

Council Member Nix made a motion to approve the updated Board Member list as detailed. 

Council Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.

Board of Equalization – Bobby Pierson

Zoning Board of Adjustments (BZA) –
Susan Fulmer 7/1/2020 (Reappoint)
James Salter 7/1/2020 (Reappoint)
OPEN 7/1/2022
OPEN 7/1/2022
Supernumerary 7/1/2020
Supernumerary 7/1/2022

Personnel Board –
Bill Glosson 7/7/2020 (Reappoint)
Billy Mack Lee 7/7/2020 (Reappoint)
Bart Ferguson 7/7/2020 (Reappoint)

Planning Commission –
Donnie Norris 4/8/2024 (Reappoint)

Water & Sewer Board –
Roger Wheeler 9/11/2025 (Reappoint)

Park & Recreation Board –
Cameron Strauss  

Council Member Bunt asked for an updated list of all the board members. Maggie Benson, 
Assistant to the Mayor, said she is working on updating that list and would get it to the 
Council. 

Other Business: NONE

Citizen Participation:

Bobby Pierson thanked the Council for the board nomination.  With all of the development
and other progress going on in Montevallo, he reiterated the need to pay for a fulltime
Mayor and Council. He also said we need a paid fire department.
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Mayor Cost said by State Code we have until February to make a decision regarding pay for
the Mayor and Council.

Susan Godwyn complimented the Mayor and Council for their decision regarding hiring the
RPC.

Jill Wicknick asked the status of the White Goods collection proposal.

Mayor Cost explained that the service would be very expensive, but that the Sustainability
Committee is still considering all of our options in that regard. 

There being no further business before the Council. Council Member Nix made a motion to 
adjourn. Council Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MEETING ADJOURNED at 7:51 
p.m. 

Submitted by:

Herman Lehman
City Clerk
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